


Sunderland Green & Open Spaces (SGOS) Forum – notes from a meeting held on November 27th 2018 
Present: Kathy Pickering (HLCP); Graeme Jobes (A Space 2 Grow); Tim Wright (Friends of Barnes Park/Red Machine Allotment Association); Ashley Sutherland (Friends of Mowbray Park and Tunstall Hills Protection Group); Victor Cadaxa, (Friends of Herrington Country Park), Ann Huntley (Friends of Herrington Country Park), Allan Rowell (Transition Sunderland), Patricia Sandy (Shield Road Allotment Association), Emma Robson, (Green Party), Robert Welsch (Green Party)
Apologies: David Newrick (Sustainable Sunderland); Clare Wayman (Friends of Barley Mow & Backhouse Park), Karl Stabler (Friends of Doxford Park)
1. Notes from previous meeting:  Agreed as a correct record
2. Matters Arising:
· Wear Rivers Trust presentation circulated. Also to be placed on website.
· SCC have dropped plans for a travellers site in Hetton
3. Short case histories
A Space2Grow – Graeme Jobes
In 2013 an idea was to transform a piece of grassland adjacent to St Peter’s Church, Monkwearmouth, into a community garden. It is based on historical and spiritual connections to place.
Over £12,000 was raised including a £4k application to the Local Environmental Action Fund and between £1-2k via fundraising activities.
A license from SCC was negotiated and agreed.
The garden is a multi-purpose arena consisting of a herb area, a series of raised beds named after saints, bee hives and a community compost scheme. Based on permaculture principles, the garden has a key function to nurture social connectiveness eg mindfulness and meditation sessions are held while links have been developed with refugee and asylum seekers, those who are homeless, schools and social care.
There are plans to hold a beekeeping course early next year. Further information on this and the project can be found at  https://www.facebook.com/aspace2grow
Edible Parks – Allan Rowell
Allan outlined Transition Sunderland ethos as a group that is part of a worldwide network of local solutions to address the impact of climate change. Closely aligned to the United Nations Agenda for Sustainable Development, 2015-30, there is a focus on utilizing green and open spaces for growing (using permaculture principles) is one response. 

Friends Backhouse & Barleymow Parks, two parks that are quite different. The
former is mainly a wooded area good for wildlife habitat creation while the latter 
is more open and has a sensory garden - modified to wildflowers and a variety of fruit production.
The Friends group worked with Transition Sunderland, Back on the Map and Friends
of Doxford Park to apply for Community Chest funding. A successful application (the 
Orchard project) led to the purchase and planting of six apple trees with tree guards 
in an area with established wildflower meadow beneath them.
http://www.transitionsunderland.org/2018/10/24/edible-parks/

Activities in the parks – Friends groups of Hetton Lyons Country Park (Kathy
Pickering), Herrington Country Park (Victor Cadaxa & Ann Huntley), Mowbray
Park & Tunstall Hills Protection Group (Ashley Sutherland)

Hetton Lyons Country Park is on an ex-colliery site. Managed by Springboard, a 
training and enterprise agency on contract from Sunderland City Council, the park 
has three lakes, one dedicated to fishing and one for organized water 
activities, Blossom Pond is a nature reserve. A building with café and toilets and is
on the Sustrans Walney to Wear long distance cycle track. 

The friends group has been in existence for ten years and has approximately 30 
volunteers. They have organized a range of activities including bat spotting, 
hedgehogs day, young park rangers (recently ran a seven week course for year 7s’at 
risk of exclusion  from Houghton Keiper school), helped resurrect Hetton Carnival, 
dragon boat races, a photographic club focuses on wildlife, bird identification events 
and is associated with Hetton Angling Club. 

The Friends recently engaged a local farmer to cut the wildflower meadow, and have 
developed links with the New Dawn Church who themselves have obtained two 
gardens where they are looking to grow foods that can be passed on to those using 
their food bank https://hettoncountrypark.wordpress.com/links/

Herrington Country Park is the biggest in the City. Over the last few years 
Sunderland Live have organized a number of high profile events but have not 
engaged with the Friends group.

A range of organized activities are coordinated via SCC and include Active 
Sunderland cycling, walking and sports taster events. 

The Friends work with children and families on environmental and 
wildlife practical activities/education. Also, litter picks, planning a community fair, and surveys of Park users.

A recurring theme, relationships with the Parks Service, SCC remain poor 
on such issues like gaining access to the building. 

On the funding front, the group are self sustaining managing to raise funds for 
activities or events they organize.
https://www.facebook.com/Friends-of-Herrington-Country-Park-104574633209408/

Tunstall Hills Protection group have had another busy year. They have had a 
number of events and activities:
· Wildflower walk -15 attendees, 30 species identified.
· Geology walk
· Litter picks x2 with support from the University of Sunderland Chaplain and student volunteers. 15 bags of litter 
· Now has Town Green status granted by SCC. Part of Tunstall Hills is covered by SSSI and part is a designated Local Nature Reserve. This new status should provide an extra level of protection.
https://www.facebook.com/tunstallhills91/

Mowbray Park
· The Friends group recently visited the Friends of Saltwell Park, Gateshead.
· Jenny Lambert, Sunderland Culture is now working with the group.
· Plans for a revamped website to be launched next year.
· The group currently has eight active volunteers.

5. Forum launch event
Tim outlined that planning for this event was still at an early stage. He had spoken to Sarah Royal, CEO, National Federation of Parks & Open Spaces and Chair of Birmingham Open Spaces Forum and she had verbally agreed to attend a half day event scheduled for mid March. 
Members were asked what they felt a launch event could look like:
· Agreed with a half day format as preferred option.
· Sharing of a five year plan
· Consider venues (Mowbray Park suggested)
· Option of practical workshops eg recycling
· Involve the University and consider Eddie Campbell, Winter Gardens
· Include a list of those signed up to the Forum
· Look to communicate using a range of media
SGOSF now have a website and facebook page. Details are: https://www.sunderlandgosf.wordpress.com/ https://www.facebook.com/events/915945298600057/
Group and organisations are encouraged to sign up in support.
6. Any other business
Friends of Herrington Country Park have a meeting scheduled with Mark Speed, Head of Place, SCC to discuss how the group can work more effectively with the appropriate officers.
7. Date, time & venue for meetings
Next meeting: Tuesday January 8th, 2019, 6-8pm, cafe Museum & Winter Gardens – working party for launch event. Launch event: mid March 2019, venue, date & time to be confirmed.
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